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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Special Council Meeting
Tuesday, August 18, 2015, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road - Council Chambers, 7:00 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mayor Ann Marie Donegan called the Special Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Kathleen Fenderbosch, Jay Linn, Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, Kevin Roberts, Terry Duncan, and Sam Pulice were present.  
Also Present: Gregory Sponseller, Law Director, Joe Borczuch, Service Director, Rosann Jones, Manager Business & Community Services, Steve Presley, Finance Director, Mike DeSan, Asst. Finance Director, George Smerigan, City Planner, Gerry Peters, Service Manager, Don Sheehy, City Engineer, John Cheatham, Building & Zoning Official, and Alex Russo, Cresco Real Estate.  Audience: 19.
Mayor Donegan indicated that she is deviating from generally how Council moves through their agenda.  She will allow two separate sections for Communications from Residents.  One will be for any communications directly related to any action items on the agenda for Council’s consideration.  We will move through the city’s official business and at the end of the meeting if there are any other communications that residents may wish to address that is not a part of the agenda at that point you will be allowed to address the public body. 

COMMUNICATIONS FROM RESIDENTS - None
OLD BUSINESS 

Resolution 40-2015


A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CERTAIN LEASE AGREEMENT FOR THE CITY OWNED BUILDING LOCATED AT 7950 MAIN STREET (OLD “JENKINS” BUILDING), MAKING FINDINGS RELATED THERETO, ALL TO PROMOTE BUSINESS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT IN THE CITY    Third Reading
Mr. Sculac moved to adopt; Ms. Duncan seconded.   Mayor Donegan introduced Alex Russo from Cresco Realty.  Mr. Russo distributed copies of the contract negotiated over the last several months.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Council has already received copies of the document.  Mr. Russo stated that he has been discussing the facility with Mr. and Mrs. Jacobs for the last several months.  He believes that proposal distributed is favorable and would be happy to answer any questions.  If there are no questions, he would request that the resolution be adopted in order to allow the law director to draft a lease which will outline all the stipulations included in the Letter of Intent distributed.  Mr. Roberts asked if there were any changes in the document distributed this evening from the document Council already received in the past week.  Mr. Russo replied no.  Mr. Pulice indicated that the document circulated to Council was dated July 14th and the document distributed this evening is different.  Mr. Russo indicated that he had a page missing so he me with Mr. Jacobs in order to replace the page and asked that Mr. Jacobs sign that page with today’s date.  Basically, Mr. Jacobs resigned the entire document today and is the identical copy to what was distributed to Council earlier.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the document has been identical with everything brought to Council over the past six months.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that if she is correct the Olde Wine Cellar with pay for all the improvements within the building.  Mayor Donegan indicated that this information is articulated under the sections labeled Common Expense, Tenant Improvements and Tenant Work.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.

NEW BUSINESS 

Appointment of Constantine Souris to part time firefighter/paramedic in the Olmsted Falls Fire Department
Mr. Sculac moved to appoint Constantine Souris to part time firefighter/paramedic in the Olmsted Falls Fire Department; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Mayor Donegan indicated that an extensive background check has been completed which has never been completed before and everything checked out favorable.   Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Resolution 46-2015

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH CHAGRIN VALLEY PAVING INC. AS LOWEST AND BEST BIDDER FOR THE MAIN STREET PARKING LOT IMPROVEMENT PROJECT AND DECLARLING AN EMERGENCY  First Reading 

Mayor Donegan indicated that she is requesting Council action this evening.  This is a grant and the city’s contribution has been discussed over the past year.  Action this evening will allow the city to begin construction in September.  

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to suspend; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes. Motion carried.  Mr. Linn moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Ms. Garrity moved to adopt; Mr. Linn seconded.    Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.

Ordinance 47-2015

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE PLANNING AND ZONING CODE OF THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS BY ESTABLISHING THE NEW ZONING CLASSIFICATION OF PLANNED TRADITIONAL NEIGHBORHOOD DISTRICT (TND) AND ADOPTING NEW CHAPTER 1261 OF THE CODIFIED ORDINANCES TO PROVIDE FOR SAME   First Reading (Mandatory referral to Planning Commission)

Mr. Linn asked if there was a quorum of Planning Commission members present when this issue was on their agenda.  Mayor Donegan indicated that there was.  She also asked Mr. Smerigan if he had any comments regarding this issue.  Mr. Smerigan indicated that no action is requested this evening this is just first reading to begin the process and requested that this issue be referred to Planning Commission. 

Mark Tomasch, 7522 River Road, stated that he has a number of questions regarding this ordinance.  He would like to know if the city is following the standard procedure for such a dramatic change in the Zoning Code.  He stated that he believes this sounds like a change that should have been developed by the Planning Commission and presented to Council.  Mr. Linn stated that the re-zoning process can begin in either body.  A re-zoning request can start within the Planning Commission or Council.  He stated that Chapter 10.06(c) of the City Charter requires, if Council brings a request forward, to present to Planning Commission as a mandatory referral which begins the process.  Mr. Tomasch asked how many parcels within the city would come under this ordinance.  Mr. Smerigan stated that at this point what is being proposed is a text amendment, how many parcels might eventually be re-zoned into this classification is unknown.  We do know that there is at least one parcel that is being considered for re-zoning into this district.  If this district is recommended by Planning Commission and adopted by Council it would be available for other parcels as well.  Mr. Tomasch indicated that he believes the city knows how many parcels are in excess of 20 acres in the City of Olmsted Falls.  Mr. Smerigan indicated that the fact of the matter is that nothing would prohibit someone from consolidating parcels and making a request.  He cannot give an exact number as it is not possible and depends on whether or not applicants make submissions to the Planning Commission.  Mr. Tomasch stated that as of today the city does not know how many would make the request.  Mayor Donegan indicated that was correct.  Hansen’s Greenhouse has 54 acres and they could petition to consolidate and put in a TND.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that the procedures required by the Charter and various ordinances would require that any parcels do seek re-zoning must go through the standard procedure of re-zoning.  That involves Council, Planning Commission and public hearings.  Mr. Tomasch asked if any developers participated in the drafting of the re-zoning ordinance.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Smerigan drafted the ordinance along with the assistance of Mira Singhl, an Ohio Weslyan intern in City Planning and Bailey Klimchak who is also being degreed in Planning.  Mr. Tomasch asked if this ordinance would find its way to the Legislative Committee of Council.   Mayor Donegan replied not necessarily.  She believes the legislative committee has only met once in a year and a half.  They had one meeting approximately one month ago.  
Mr. Roberts stated that Council went from an informal meeting, at which the Mayor requested members of the city to participate last spring at which time Mr. Boyer made a power point presentation on a planned neighborhood development. This was an informational meeting, it was not a formal meeting of anybody or any sub-committee or commission.  There were no minutes, no quorums, and no roll calls.  We went from that informal meeting directly to fully formed legislation with an entire new chapter of the code, without going through anyone on Council, and this is being introduced as Council from a Whole. He objects to his name being on the legislation as he is not introducing the legislation.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she will place her name on the introduction line.  Mr. Roberts indicated that he will take up his additional questions with the Planning Commission.  Mayor Donegan suggested placing his questions in writing as Mr. Smerigan drafted the request.  She stated that everyone needs to understand that this is an opportunity to do something better as Mr. Boyer has presented plans for a D4.  This is the start of a process and she does not believe this should be emotional or personal.  Mr. Smerigan indicated that there was some desire to pursue a new approach and this is the attempt to get that moving so Planning Commission can make a recommendation to Council.  Mayor Donegan replied that we are trying to make lemonade out of what the court indicated we needed to do after 10 years of litigation. We could simple forego this process which means a D4 development will be built. 
Terry Klimchak, stated that he is a member of the Planning Commission but is not speaking for the whole Commission.  He does not believe that there is a request for anyone to approve any particular zoning change today.  The Planning Commission has not come to any conclusions, he is not sure he understands all the procedures related to this but the Commission has not agreed to any request. This is an administrative step, public hearings will be held as well as Planning Commission meetings.  He would anticipate changes into the proposed zoning change before anything comes along.  

Mayor Donegan stated that this type of change has been done by many communities and is better than what we can get, whether you agree or not.  No one is trying to ram rod the code we are trying to make lemonade out of lemons.  Mr. Smerigan stated that this is the start of a process.  We are attempting to initiate the process and give Planning Commission the opportunity to vet the proposal and make a formal recommendation to Council. 

Ms. Duncan stated that she would like to know where this type of zoning has been previously implemented and in what communities.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Ms. Colozza, who is a member of the Planning Commission, is familiar with this type of district.  
Mr. Linn stated that it is interesting to note that the previous administration as well as some current members of Council circumvented Chapter 10.06(c) of the City’s Charter in the regards to Planning Commission referrals on five or six different issues.  They merely removed the last sentence out of the Charter that referred matters to Planning Commission per 10.06(c) and he will have no part of that.  The referral to Planning Commission gives another body the opportunity to review the request. Once Planning Commission has discussed the request it is then referred back to Council for discussion.  He stated that this issue has still not been repaired in the Charter and if a legislation meeting is called this would be an issue that needs to be corrected.  If you dig deep enough into the Codified Ordinances you will find that Planning Commission has to refer this matter to the ABR and if a variance is necessary the Board of Zoning Appeals.  The process is much more than just making a first reading presentation to Council. 
Mayor Donegan requested that Council pass a motion referring this issue to the Planning Commission.

Mr. Linn moved to refer Resolution 46-2015 to the Planning Commission for their recommendation; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Ordinance 48-2015

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 254.33(D)(2) TO PROVIDE FOR THE DIRECTOR OF THE RESPECTIVE DEPARTMENTS IN THE CITY TO OVERSEE EXCESSIVE ABSENTEEISM AND TARDINESS OF EMPLOYEES OF SUCH DEPARTMENT   First Reading 

Mayor Donegan indicated that she is requested adoption of this Ordinance this evening.  She indicated that Chief Gilles will not discipline his staff for excessive sick time and refers to this policy that the former administration put forward.  She would like to note that the service and fire departments did not have any issues disciplining staff based on the old ordinance.  She stated that as Mayor she needs to eliminate any and all excuses regarding the appropriate discipline for tardiness and absenteeism. 

Mr. Linn moved to suspend; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: was unclear as clerk was unable to hear each vote.  The clerk indicated that the motion failed.  Mayor Donegan stated that members of Council do not agree in being able to discipline for excessive tardiness or absenteeism.  Mr. Roberts asked if the Mayor was presiding or lecturing. Mayor Donegan indicated that she was asking a question.  Mr. Roberts indicated that it is a sarcastic and leading question.  He does not have enough information regarding this situation and asked for a work session to discuss.  He does not understand the significance of being placed on a list or any other issues.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the packet was delivered ahead of time and the previous administration took the rights of the department director’s, which generally where you reside the management of particular departments, and placed this responsibility with the Director of Finance, then Kim Sperling.  The city has an employee who has negative sick time and there is no such thing.  This is the opportunity to start righting the ship in terms of excessive absenteeism and tardiness.  Ms. Garrity stated that she has a question for Mr. Presley.  While she was referring the ordinance in the packet dated August 14, 2015.  During Ms. Garrity’s question the Clerk requested polling as she did not hear each vote.  Poll: 4 ayes; 3 nays (Fenderbosch, Roberts, Pulice). Motion failed.  
Ms. Garrity asked if there is sick time within a pay period is an employee eligible to earn comp time within the same pay period.  Mr. Presley replied yes.  Ms. Garrity stated that the city is out of line with private entities.  Mayor Donegan stated that these are recommendations that the Blue Ribbon Human Resources Committee provided a year ago that this legislative body was asked to take up but didn’t.  She would like Council to be aware that there are some significant issues and employees with negative sick balance that is not being addressed.  Ms. Garrity stated that as Manager’s you are allotted comp time.  Mr. Presley replied for those individuals who are full time employees there is comp time balances.  Mayor Donegan stated that all of the different ordinances that the previous administration put forward were full of “overages.” The administration will produce a personnel plan that was completed over the summer that eliminates comp time for folks who should not be watching the clock but rather should be putting in the time to do whatever it takes just like the real world. If that takes us 50 or 60 hours that is the way our municipality is going to run.  Ms. Garrity asked if the comp time was in time.  Mr. Presley replied not for those individuals who are exempt from overtime.  Mayor Donegan stated that it is a hodge podge mess.  Mr. Linn asked if at this time, without getting into departments, how many employees are in negative sick time.  Mr. Presley stated only one.  Mr. Linn asked roughly how much negative sick time.  Mr. Presley replied in the low double digits.  Mayor Donegan stated that it has also been that way for the past year and a half.  Mr. Linn stated that currently there is no means to correct this situation without this piece of legislation.  Mr. Presley replied yes. 

Mr. Pulice asked if there was anything stated in the union contracts to help control this issue.  Mayor Donegan indicated that this is a non-union employee.  There is nothing within those contracts which is why the legislation was put forward under the previous administration and the reason we are attempting to change it now.  

Mr. Sculac stated that if an employee has current negative sick time and that individual is out another day with sick time does the city not dock their pay.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the city is docking pay but does Council want an employee who is constantly in negative sick time.  She indicated that she cannot speak to what was done prior to her administration but as of last January the finance department started docking.  Mr. Sculac asked if the city was allowing any further accumulations.  Mayor Donegan indicated that was correct. 
Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she is in agreement to some point but her concern is was this legislation reviewed by the unions. She would like to know what an abuse sick leave list is and what happens if you are put on that list and then who determines whether an employee is sick.  This is something that needs to be understood. She also asked if Chief Gilles had the ability to discipline if it was up to the finance director and the codified was not changed.  Mayor Donegan stated that Mr. Sponseller does not put forward any legislation that is counter to the CBA’s or law. This has been discussed and part of the human resources blue ribbon committee report which has sat in everyone’s boxes for over a year. Our service and fire departments have had no issues disciplining but it is clearly an issue in the police department. The city needs to do something about it as it is responsible governorship of an organization and an essential function of running a business.  

Mr. Sponseller stated for clarification this piece of legislation does only one thing and that is eliminates the responsibility, record keeping and follow up that has been imposed upon the Director of Finance.  This will remove the responsibility from him, except for his own department, and places the responsibility on the director of the respective department, or in the case of the safety department upon the Safety Director’s designee which would be the Chief.  The other issues related to sick time carry over and other items will have to be dealt with administratively.  This will clarify for the Police Chief, Fire Chief and any other director, and make absolutely clear that since they deal with the individual employees in their respective departments they will to identify any potential abuses. 

Ms. Garrity asked prior to January of 2014 were individuals paid for sick time that they had not accrued.  Mr. Presley responded that he did not go back and look at that situation.  In January of 2014 he began not paying an individual when that individual took sick leave, they were only paid for the actual hours worked and what they had compensatory time available for.  He stated that as the individual currently responsible, by ordinance, to enforce the sick leave in his opinion, it is not reasonable that he should have that responsibility for all the departments. He would ask Council to send this responsibility back to the respective department head of each of the departments.  He would ask that this be passed just for that basis. 
Mr. Sculac asked for a reconsideration of the motion.

Mr. Linn moved to reconsider suspension; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Poll: 5 ayes; 2 nays (Fenderbosch, Pulice).  Mr. Linn moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 6 ayes; 1 nay (Fenderbosch). Motion carried. Mr. Sculac moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.    Poll:  6 ayes; 1 nay (Fenderbosch). Motion carried.

Resolution 49-2015

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC SERVICE TO OBTAIN QUOTES AND ENTER INTO ANY AND ALL CONTRACTS NECESSARY AND APPROPRIATE FOR THE CONSTRUCTION OF A SANITARY SEWER LINE, WITH APPURTENANCES, INCLUDING GRINDER PUMPS, ON WILSON DRIVE, AUTHORIZING THE CITY ENGINEER TO FINALIZE PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS FOR SUCH PROJECT, AFFIRMING THE AMOUNTS TO BE PAID BY BENEFITTED PROPERTY OWNERS, AUTHORIZING THE ACQUISITION OF NECESSARY EASEMENTS, AND ACCEPTING THE PETITION OF PROPERTY OWNERS FOR THE PROJECT, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading
Mr. Linn moved to suspend; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that she is requesting immediate passage.  This issue was first brought to Council’s attention in 2008/2009.  Her files reflect questions that she raised as a councilman in 2009.  No action was taken by the city on this issue until January of 2014.  The lack of attention to this necessary project has caused raw sewage to essentially be dumped into streams for many years; multiple years of Board of Health violations as well as pending lawsuits on our constituency by the Board of Health.  There are no out of pockets expenses to the City as part of the Northeast Ohio Regional Sewer District settlement we received money for this project.  Service and Engineer will coordinate the project and we are hoping to have this completed before the fall of 2015.  Mr. Linn stated that he understands that a couple of residents have attempted to obtain a home equity line and cannot because of this situation which has been going on for years.  Mayor Donegan replied that was correct.  

Voice Vote: 7 ayes. Motion carried.  Mr. Sculac moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Sculac moved to adopt; Mr. Linn seconded.    
Mr. Roberts would like the financial structure explained.  He does want the project to begin and understands these residents have been having issues for years.  His concern is that the city will set a precedent that will develop issues in the future.  In other words, will other residents come in and ask the city to complete the same type of project.  Mayor Donegan stated that the city has already set a precedence by allowing various tie in’s. 

Mr. Sponseller stated that this is a type of hybrid special assessment because this is more of a tie-in fee.  There are only two parcel owners and one has been involved in litigation with the Board of Health for some time now.  He has spoken with the Board of Health regarding this issue and the persistent flow of sanitary sewage into our waterways.  He would like to state for the record that Mr. Landriscina’s agreement is on file with the Clerk of Council and does mirror the agreement attached to the legislation.  There is a slight difference in the contribution as Mr. Landriscina will contribute $6,500.00 but the other property owner will pay over time by way of a special assessment which will be attached to their property taxes.  The total of principal and interest will be $8,000 which is to be paid over eight (8) years.  He stated that part of the settlement agreement with the Northeast Ohio Regional Sewer District included funds earmarked for this particular project.  He would also like to point out the obligations of the property owners under the agreements, they are waiving any technical defects but they are also assuming the financial obligations of tying in to the pump station that the city will install.  These obligations require the city to do those promptly after completion and then abandon their septic.  Frankly, this is something that has been worked on since January of 2014 because the Board of Health was suggesting that the city may have potential liability.  He stated that the service director and engineer have estimated that this project will cost under $25,000.  
Mr. Sheehy stated that there is some very unique situations with this particular design that it does not apply itself to any other locations in town.  This is the most economical and feasible way of dealing with these two parcel owners.  Mr. Roberts asked what work is being completed.  Mr. Sheehy indicated that at each home a grinder pump will be installed and two individual force mains will be run up to the sewer, which is higher than the homes, a few hundred feet through the right-of-way.   Mayor Donegan stated that she would estimate three maybe four individual deals that have been garnered.  The city did complete a review of what other cities do and charges related.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
APPROVAL OF REQUISITION 20713 TO M-TECH FOR PURCHASE OF MINI PUSH CAMERA FOR THE SERVICE DEPARTMENT 

Mr. Sculac moved to approve requisition 20713 to M-tech for the purchase of a mini push camera in an amount not to exceed $12,600.00; Ms. Duncan seconded. 

Mr. Linn stated that back in February the service department came to one of his residence to camera a sewer but had to go to North Olmsted to utilize their equipment.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

APPROVAL OF REQUISITION TO D.J.L. MATERIALS AND SUPPLY, INC., FOR THE PURCHASE OF 45,000 POUNDS OF TAR FOR THE SERVICE DEPARTMENT

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve a requisition to D.J.L. Materials & Supply for the purchase of 45,000 pounds of tar in an amount not to exceed $23,400.00; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

APPROVAL OF REQUISITION TO J.P. ELECTRICAL SERVICES TO INSTALL NEW ELECTRICAL SERVICE FOR THE NEW LIGHTING OF THE PARKING LOT NEAR THE COVERED BRIDGE
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve a requisition to JP Electrical Services for the installation of a new 200 AMP for the new lighting of the parking lot near the Covered Bridge in an amount not to exceed $3,350.00; Ms. Duncan seconded.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that this is part of some of the improvements to the commercial district. For example lighting the area up; new parking; pervious pavement and this will help provide rich improvements for this area.  Mr. Sculac asked if any other bids were received.  Mayor Donegan replied that this is the company that Director Borczuch deals with on a regular basis and felt that he had competitive rates.  Mr. Linn indicated that this company’s prices over the last couple of years have been good and does not feel any other company would come close.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that this company has done work for the city for numerous years in our city parks.  Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mr. Linn indicated that he noticed a service department employee with a hand saw cutting a 40 foot path across Mapleway.  What he saw was a scenario that made him fringe and believes that having an individual utilizing this type of equipment is an accident waiting to happen.  He asked what the price of a walk behind saw would cost the department.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that he is unsure at this time.  Mr. Linn stated that he would like Mr. Borczuch to investigate the cost to purchase this equipment. 

MOTION TO AUTHORIZE THE ADMINISTRATION TO MOVE FORWARD WITH THE NEW SERVICE GARAGE PROPOSAL FOR THE COLUMBIA ROAD LOCATION

Mayor Donegan indicated that at this point Council has received extensive information that was put together by a group of people.  Ms. Klimchak did a fabulous job of putting all this information together.  She understood what Council requested regarding more information that can be touched and read and evaluate.  She indicated that the report will be entered into the record of tonight’s proceedings.  She would like to state that she has always been impressed with what the service department has done going back to the Knuth and Radigan days.  As Mayor she is impressed more so with the information that she has received from CVE Engineering and George Smerigan on the expansive talent of our service department.  The fact that we are able to do many things in house is very unusual for municipalities as most service department’s contract their work out and only handle basics and our department does everything.  She would also like to reiterate that she has heard what Council has said regarding their desire for more information.  Obviously, the more due diligence and the more information that is in writing the more we can evaluate what is being presented.  She stated that Safebuilt’s report was rather startling and eye opening to her in terms of the current conditions of our current service department. 
Mr. Borczuch stated that he did produce estimates of what needs to be fixed or replaced.  He did distribute pictures of the current equipment that has to be left outside in the weather and it is 1/3 of his estimated fleet.  He currently has $1.5 million worth of equipment and almost $500,000 has to sit outside.  He also included purchase prices for his current equipment, the year purchased and the increase in costs for his current equipment.  For example, a 1997 plow truck purchased costed $61,000 today the price of the same vehicle is $142,000.  If this equipment was stored inside it helps his department extend the life of the equipment.  He stated that most cities swamp out equipment with 7, 8, 9, or 10 leases but his department stretches its equipment 15 or 17 years.  He cannot express the inefficiencies of his employees having to run around to each storage area.  He stated that the work his employees handle is a lot more than what most service departments would complete.  His employees have replaced culverts across an entire road which would normally be bid out by other cities.  He has replaced headwalls off of culverts that would again be placed out to bid.  These are projects he is not afraid to take on as he has the utmost believe in his crew. Completing this work in-house saves the city money.  This topic has been discussed for years in service committee meetings and has now finally become an issue that needs to be resolved.  He stated that there are hazardous in the existing building, for example, a sanitary manhole in his office which is not proper for anyone to deal with.  He stated that 12 years ago the building was not appropriate to the fire department to stay in but his department is currently operating out of this same building. 

Mr. Smerigan stated that during the last meeting Mr. Sculac asked what it would take to repair the existing facility.  Unfortunately, the Safebuilt report now documents that the building should not be occupied at this time.  There is a required exit way that is in danger of collapsing, the roof that is in structural failure, a building that has been indicated should be razed and these are serious issues.  The intent of this building is to give the service department a facility that will meet their needs and provide them with an appropriate functional facility.  In his opinion, the cost of repairing the facility will cost approximately the same as building a new facility.  If repairs are made the existing building the city will have the same result a building that does not fit the needs of the department.  The city does not have a lot of options, this is not being proposed because it is a facility that is wanted or something nice to do there is a necessity to replace the existing buildings that are not up to standard.  The existing buildings will require extensive repair to make safe and inhabitable. If the city is going to provide the department with a facility that meets its needs and allows them to function in an effective manner then this project should move forward.  If the city does not move forward with this project you will need to be prepared to expend a great deal of funds on a facility that will not meet the needs of your service department.  
Mr. Russo stated that he feels the current service department site has a higher and better use in proximity to the downtown area and taking the property and getting some inquiries on it, which we have been doing, he keeps saying the property needs to be vacated and probably the buildings razed and at that point we would have a good site for development. 

Mr. Sponseller stated that after reviewing the report from Safebuilt and knowing the history of discussions with Council this year related to the garage and knowing that we are trying to be frugal with our tax dollars.  He does have serious concerns the first being if we do not move forward with a service garage he believes it will be incumbent upon the city to spend money to eliminate these potential violations because there is a concept called “an intentional tort,” beyond worker’s compensation that he believes we are potentially exposing the city to if we continue to utilize this facility in its current condition.  Any injury to an employee could expose us to an intentional tort suit in addition to a potential worker’s compensation claim.  This is an additional concern that he does have and is not looking for the city to expose itself but the report spells that out and he believes the city has an obligation to take appropriate action to remedy the situation in some fashion.  Mayor Donegan indicated that in part of Council’s pushing to complete the due diligence we found out that it was not prudent to repair. 

Mr. Sculac asked if there have been any interest in the purchase or lease of the property.  Mr. Russo indicated that he has had inquiries for the building itself and after reviewing the Safebuilt report it will take a substantial amount of money to bring the building to a leasable condition and if we can collect the type of rent to justify the repairs that are needed to the property.  He stated that, in his opinion, the biggest issue is the sanitary sewer and actually allowing someone to occupy the premises with the manhole exposed.  

Mayor Donegan stated that on a side note, there is some significant interest in the old public library building and another interested individual for the third floor of the administration building. 

Mr. Roberts asked if Mr. Russo had any idea what it would cost to rehab the parcel once the service department moves out, for example demolition costs, phase one or phase two.  Mr. Russo replied that he does not and does not believe any study has been done on the property.  He assumes a Phase One and Two would be needed based on the use of the property for the continuing number of years.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the city did obtain a grant to demolish a home on Cranage that is being done by the County and there are grants at the county available with some economic development but she is not certain if this would qualify or if the city would incur any costs.  Mr. Smerigan indicated that there are some grants available for demolition and clean up but will not moved forward with that until Council makes a decision.  Mr. Roberts stated if the city rehab’s the property are we contemplating leaving the original brick fire station.  Mr. Russo stated that decision would be based on a study to find out the structural integrity and what repairs would be needed and if the repairs would be justified based on the amount of income that could be produced from the property.  Mayor Donegan added and ultimately Council’s input.  Mr. Russo stated that he is unsure of those costs as this report just came to light in the last week.  He indicated that he did show the property to a prospect but once we walked through the property he was not interested due to the condition.  Mr. Roberts stated that since we do not want trucks in this residential neighborhood his question is what is the property worth if we raze and demolish the buildings and make it habitable for retail.  Ms. Jones indicated that the property was appraised at $185,000 with the likely hood that the buildings would be demolished. 
Mr. Sheehy indicated that he is impressed with Mr. Borczuch and what his department is able to accomplish, this city has a good group of employees who are talented.  On a daily, weekly and monthly basis this department operates in situations that save the city a lot of money.  To his company’s detriment this department typically completes projects that his company would design and build out.  The department does a lot of concrete work and crack seal work where most municipalities bid that work out.  He stated that the camera the city is purchasing will pay for itself within six months or less just from what it would cost to schedule a company to come out and videotape a connection.  These companies do not charge for a half hour of work, they will charge a minimum of $2,000 for half a day’s work.  This is the type of work that this service department completes in-house constantly.  If you can make this department more efficient by eliminating going to separate locations for equipment and supplies it will free them up to do more great work and could tackle additional projects.  This department makes the best of their situation and does not complain about the inefficiencies.  Mayor Donegan stated that as Mayor and trying to stretch the dollars she understands that the city has to tackle road repairs and we allocate a quarter million each year that is stretched every year.  We have about four of five neighborhoods that have flooding issues and she asked Mr. Sheehy to elaborate on all the collaboratives we are attempting to do without taking out loans.  Mr. Sheehy stated that the city has roughly $250,000 a year to spend on road repairs and a lot of that is spent on materials and your service department supplements that with labor and equipment to complete the work, which means the city is receiving $4,000 to $5,000 worth of road work done with your road budget because you lean on the employees to complete the bulk of the work.  The same goes with drainage your department has rebuilt head walls, culverts and made improvements to collapsed pipes and aging infrastructure on a regular basis and that save the city a lot of money.  

Mr. Borczuch stated for example the cost of the service garage over the 20 year period is $100,000 per year, Lindberg Boulevard is a $1.2 million dollar street to replace, which is in need of replacement. At the $100,000 rate the city would have to save for 12 years just to pay for one street and not be able to touch another street within the city.    Mayor Donegan indicated that these are the reasons the administration aggressively applies for grants or collaborative projects.  We have received an unprecedented number of grants.  
Mr. Linn stated that he would like Mr. Borczuch to attempt to compile a month’s worth of time that is wasted between the various facilities that would not be incurred if the department did not have to go to each facility during working hours.  Mayor Donegan indicated that it is included in the report which states “every hour the service department loses costs the city between $60 and $70 in work that will need to be performed by an outside contractor, this amounts to about 1,000 hours a year of lost work which is the value of $60,000 to $70,000.”  She stated that this amount has a value of approximately two more employees.  Mr. Linn stated that what he is asking for is collectively with the damage to the equipment and lost product being left outside.  Mr. Borczuch stated that he has been with the city for 19 years and with his experience he would estimate the loss in the low six figures with the equipment, fuel and loss of materials. 

Mr. Roberts stated that on page 2 of Mr. Sheehy’s report it states “as an example a typical skilled labor working for a contractor would be billed out in the range of $75.00 an hour including overhead and profit” and then you say “if you can save 1,000 hours a year by eliminating inefficiencies the city would gain $75,000 additional work out of the existing workforce.”  His question is has there ever been a study of how much inefficiency there actually is for example logging hours.  Mr. Peters replied that he has been the service manager a little over two years now and explained that he writes in a notebook every single day we document all hours and whether we are on time or working on overtime.  He was going to bring this information with him this evening but did not have a chance to stop at the garage.  At the beginning of 2014 Mr. Borczuch indicated to him that a new service garage is being discussed and that we needed to keep logs.  He began documenting specifically when employees had to pick up equipment.  He does not have an exact number as he would need to review five or six notebooks but this number did grow rapidly.  He stated that if Mr. Sheehy’s number is accurate the department will be able to complete additional work as Ms. Fenderbosch suggested.  He understands that the city will have a payment for the new building but the department will save money by not having to go to Tyndall Falls on a regular basis to pick up equipment or supplies. He stated that as he explained during the last meeting, other than park benches or a bag of fertilizer, there is nothing within this facility that can be moved by machine it has to be moved by hand.  All the equipment that Mr. Borczuch took pictures of is set at the doorway of the facility and the employees have to push the equipment into the building by hand which takes hours of time.  He stated that the service department is beginning to change seasons so as an example, Monday morning the department was waiting for the crack sealing machine to warm up so he had two employees put equipment away that was sitting outside for a couple months which took them an hour and a half.  To give Mr. Roberts an exact number would mean that he would have to sit down and read through every single notebook.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she is very data driven and there is no request that Mr. Borczuch has not completed but a time summary he indicated would be impossible with seven employees and work the department needs to complete. 
Mr. Roberts stated that as he understands it the service department will keep the Tyndall Falls facility.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that at this point in time yes but he will attempt to fit all equipment and materials into the facility.  His concern is stacking tar four pallets high and then worry about the materials falling over in the garage.  His biggest concern is to store the equipment inside then he will attempt to eliminate all the materials he has in storage areas.  He indicated that the fire department also uses the facility for storage.  
Mayor Donegan stated that not even one quarter of the police department is used and we can look at all our areas and determine what can be moved or stored in other areas.  

Mr. Cheatham stated that he completed a walk-thru of the current facility with a couple of his other inspectors.  He believed that he was reviewing the building to determine whether it was sellable.  He was appalled when he began walking through building two because one of his first thoughts was that he would never work there. He would be afraid of the ventilation problems, fire hazards, and roof collapsing during a snowfall or wind storm.  He stated that a lot of people do not realize that wind loads, not considering tornadoes, can make a roof under stress or structure failure collapse.  This building also had very improperly vented appliances.  When he walked into the old fire house, building one, he noticed that it was very crowded and was hardly any room to maneuver.  There was one truck inside the facility which filled the entire bay.  He does not in all honestly understand how these gentlemen work in this facility.  He walked into the office and immediately noticed the manhole which is unbelievable that it is inside a building.  He walked upstairs to look at the exterior exit and did not even attempt to walk down the stairs.  If there was a fire and this was used as an exit he is unsure if it would hold up to safely get individuals out of the building.  Basically, the shed building the entire back wall is bowed out and the department has attempted to shore the wall up and he believes this building should come down.  There were so many issues, if he owned the property, building two and three would be demolished as he would not even attempt any repairs.  Building one does have some structural stability and could possibly be structural salvaged but there are so many other issues he is unsure if it would be worth it.   He stated that his commercial electrical inspector is also a CBO, as well as his commercial plumbing inspector and qualified structurally and in HVAC.  He stated that this was written as a visual report no air quality tests were performed.  
Ms. Fenderbosch stated that she is not against a new service garage and believes it is most likely time but she is against the type of financing being proposed.  She stated that she noticed in the printouts that Mr. Presley distributed he indicated that he believes income taxes will increase each year. Her concern is, when you review the five year history of income tax collections of the general fund, in 2010 we collected $2,627,000 and the city has just recovered back to that figure after five years.  She would like to know how Mr. Presley be so sure that we will not have another recession and that income tax collections will increase each year.  Mr. Presley indicated that he reviewed historical trends not trends since 2005 and 2007 when we hit the major recession.  He can go back and put these figures in as a flat rate which will still show that the fund balances are positive and that the city can afford a new service garage either under an equal principal payment or equal principal and interest scenario.  He was attempting to give a more realistic picture, but, if Council wants to see these figures at ½ a percent or 1 percent or flat he will reproduce this report.   Mr. Fenderbosch stated that another concern was when reviewing the statement of cash position the city is running about half a million behind and we have received our July property taxes and RITA collections.  The beginning balance was $1,890,000 and it looks as if we are generally spending more than we take in on some of the statement of cash position reports.  Currently the balance is $1,317,741.00.  Mr. Presley indicated that the city will still receive property tax payments each month, except November and December which are the months we receive the settlements from the state for the 10% and 2 ½% and the homestead exemption rollbacks. So, while the property taxes for July are collected in total we continue receiving monthly payments through the end of October.  Additionally, the reimbursement to the general fund from the fire and police levy’s have not been completed so the general fund will be reimbursed for the expenses for the police and fire wages that have been paid out and we will continue to get reimbursed through the end of the year through the additional property taxes.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that she also has concerns with using the capital improvement fund because we do utilize that fund for a variety of things, for example, county projects, the purchase of air conditioning units for the administration and she believes work for the covered bridge.  Mr. Presley indicated that there is a separate covered bridge fund. He stated that within the capital improvement fund he has included an additional $50,000 annually each year that is not earmarked for anything and is just a place holder to show that in addition to paying down the proposed building and other existing projects we can afford an additional $50,000 annually. Which means if the city does not utilize those funds over the next six years there will be an additional $300,000 being utilized as a placeholder.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that those funds could be used for roads and flooding projects.  Mr. Presley replied yes.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that she still believes the best way to fund this project is the way the fire station was built to go out with a bond issue in order to secure the funds needed.   This will prevent the city from worrying about whether or not income tax collections will continue to rise. She believes we should let the residents decide because it is their tax dollars.  Mayor Donegan stated that she is against continuously running to the taxpayers for money.  We have elected official responsibility to make certain that we have experts in various fields helping us make decisions. We analyze the information given and then we adjudicate based on what is necessary.  The general fund levy is a good example about messing with the people’s money over the years and not being responsible with the millage or what we were going to do with it. We went to the ballot twice with increases and were defeated.  Then last November the residents voted down a renewal levy which means we began 2014 with $180,000 less.  She stated that our finance director is stating the city can afford the building, and we have done more to consolidate and understand what we need to do. If we do not move forward with this building the question Council will need to answer, unfortunately, is how are we going to continue to allow workers and equipment to be in a building that we have not deemed essentially almost uninhabitable as part of the due diligence Council requested.  

Mr. Roberts stated that the report Mr. Presley distributed dated August 6, 2015 presumes that the service garage project will cost how much to build.  Mr. Presley indicated that his assumption is $1.8 million dollars.  Mr. Roberts stated that he believes the bond issue is what Council does not want to do.  Mr. Presley indicated that he does not want to go out to the residents for a levy the city because the city has the capability of borrowing the funds and paying it off from its current revenue stream of municipal income tax.  Mr. Roberts asked how much the city would pay out of municipal income tax every year if we do not go to the voters.  Mr. Presley stated that if the city chooses option one which is equal principal payments, in 2017 the city would pay $170,000 which is $90,000 bond principal and interest of $81,000. Obviously, the principal amount will stay the same but the interest will decrease each year.  Mr. Roberts asked in laymen’s terms the amount of the city’s first payment.  Mr. Presley indicated that in 2017 the city would pay $171,000 in principal and interest under option one.  Mr. Roberts indicated that it indicates that this would be a bond issue to which Mr. Presley replied yes.  Mr. Roberts indicated that Mr. Presley has indicated that municipal income tax would be utilized for the payment.  Mr. Presley stated that the report is the expense side and the income tax is the revenue which is listed above.  Mr. Roberts indicated that if the city is not going to bond why is this labeled bond issues?  Mr. Presley stated that the city will go to bond, which means the city will issue debt to lock in principal and interest payments.  In 2016 the city would issue the bonds, sell bonds, and then the revenue source is municipal income tax that is coming in each year to pay off the bonds we have issued in 2016.  Mr. Sponseller stated that for clarification Mr. Presley is discussing borrowing by way of notes and/or bonds rather than a vote.  Mr. Presley replied correct.  He is not discussing a bond levy he specifically left out the word levy. He is discussing the city issuing debt in the form of a bond.  Mr. Sponseller stated the city will borrow money to building the service garage and will pay off the loan over this period of time based on this forecast from the income tax revenue the city anticipates annually.  This is not a voted debt of the city.  The city has fundamental authority to borrow, subject to Council’s approval and authorization, by way of a note and/or bond.  Mr. Roberts asked how many years will it take the city to pay this debt off under this projection.  Mr. Presley indicated 20 years. 
Mr. Sculac stated he made the same comments during the last meeting which is that he does have a little heartburn with the fact that Council did not have the opportunity to review the other bids received.  Secondly, the Star proposal had no financial information that was given to Council at that time, which gives him a little concern.  Third, this issue has gone from a $1.4 million dollar project to $1.8 million dollar project and Council does not have any assurances that we aren’t looking at a $2 million dollar project when the city comes to the bottom line.  Mr. Sponseller stated that this was a design/build process which is a relatively new concept.  Technically you are not allowed to get dollars up front, you have to identify qualifications of candidates, narrow that pool down, then identify the ones who appear to be best qualified and once you get to this point you can discuss dollars.  The statute authorizing the design/build delivery method specifically prohibits you from looking at dollars as a consideration. 

Mr. Sheehy stated that in this particular situation the design/build is advantageous to the municipality.  What typically would have happened is the city would have hired an architect to work with the service department to develop plans.  The architect would propose an approximate budget and the city would spend a fair amount of money on architectural plans to go out to bid with.  Then you bid out those plans and discover that you are over budget by a million dollars.  Now, you have paid an architect $100,000 to design the plans but we are out of line.  Instead, this particular one you gave the bidding companies very basic instructions in terms of what you were looking for in a facility, they spent their own time and money putting together a building package, specified materials and finishes.  He believes this is a much better process and streamlines the process which reduces the costs substantially.  He indicated that there have been a lot of other municipalities who have built service departments and their cost per square foot is higher than what the city has been proposed.  

Mr. Sculac stated that he does not dispute those comments.  Generally, when you are out for a proposal of this kind isn’t part of that proposal cost figures even though it is a design/build issue.  Mr. Sheehy indicated that each different company submitted proposals but the proposals were not a pure apples to apples comparison.  One company comes in and proposes 19,000 square feet and another is 21,000 square feet or has a different configuration for the building.  You want to make sure that each proposal includes what you want and not what you don’t want.  Part of the process is to review the different proposals submitted and remove or add certain items negotiating with what was already the most aggressive proposal with the best costs while meeting all the city’s qualifications.  Mr. Sculac asked if there was a financial proposal from Star.  Mr. Sheehy replied that the city does.  Mr. Sculac asked why Council had not seen that information.  Mr. Sheehy indicated that he does not know what Council has seen. 
Mr. Linn stated that within a mile of this building is what he terms as an “epic failure” for a service department which still sits on Fitch Road as a shell.  He would like to know how the city would make certain that did not happen with this building.  He asked if the infrastructure to this building was included in Star’s bid.  Mr. Borczuch replied that they would bring in the water line and sanitary sewer. Mr. Linn stated that other considerations from other companies for design builds did this one clearly show that it was the best choice.  Mr. Borczuch stated that from the best of their knowledge, with the individuals that reviewed the proposal, absolutely.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the reviewing team consisted of Mr. Smerigan, Mr. Sheehy and Director Borczuch.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that there are options, per say but the final figure will not go over the figure.  It is his due diligence to make sure it does not.  There are deductions that can be made, for example LED lighting, he is attempting to make this the most efficient as possible.  Mr. Linn stated that the proposal indicates additional fire hydrant and 8” water line are these requirements or suggested additions.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that one hydrant will be installed on the site but could have a second one installed.  There was a discussion regarding a stub in case more of the site is developed.  
Mr. Linn asked when the debt on the fire station would be paid off.  Mr. Presley indicated that this debt will be paid off in 2017.  This is an actual levy that will come off resident’s property tax bill and will decrease.  Mayor Donegan indicated that this is what she wants to see happen more often and the city living within its means. 

Mr. Roberts asked what the total cost of the project be in 20 years at $1.8 million.  Mr. Presley indicated that he has not projected the project all the way through but will get that number.  Mr. Roberts stated that option two show $132,000.  Mr. Presley indicated that if you multiply that 20 times the total is $2.6 million.  Mr. Roberts replied starting at $1.8 million. 

Ms. Garrity stated that she spoke with Mr. Borczuch who mentioned that in the future if the Township wanted to use the facility for storage how easily could this facility be added onto for extra space.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that with this design very easily.  In the same aspect, if something happens in the future, where a large company wanted to utilize this building because the township and city do merge, this building would be easily sold.  

Mr. Roberts stated that he attended a JEDD meeting last week and the township is interested in doing more shared services with the city.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that she is asking Council to consider a motion to authorize the Mayor to enter into a design/build contract with Star for the design/build delivery of the new city service garage in an amount not to exceed $1.8 million. 

Mr. Linn moved authorize the Mayor to enter into a design/build contract with Star for the design/build delivery of the new city service garage in an amount not to exceed $1.8 million; Ms. Garrity seconded. 

Mr. Roberts asked when the contract would be entered into.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she believes it would be this year.  She believes the service director would review the specifics and Council should consider the options and discuss in greater detail at a finance committee meeting.  This is just the first official step.  Mr. Roberts asked how long Star’s bid is good for.  Mr. Sheehy stated that Star still has to draft the design and there are certain aspects, which is the bulk of the steel, can be ordered if the contract is signed.  
Mr. Roberts asked if the city would borrow the funds immediately.  Mr. Presley stated that he will discuss a timeframe with the company would predicate when he would have to issue the debt.  Certainly, he can use some of the funds the city has as treasury money to get the project started.  He will also need to speak with bond counsel regarding all documentation that needs to be completed to sell bonds to the public, which will take at least two months.  He indicated that the bonds do not need to be sold and closed prior to Star beginning their process.  Poll:  5 ayes; 2 nays (Fenderbosch, Pulice).  Motion carried. 

COMMUNICATIONS FROM RESIDENTS/OTHER BUSINESS
Jacqueline King, 8674 Lindberg stated that her statement is strictly for the record and is regarding the special council meeting that was held a week ago last evening.  She knows that there is nothing that can be done about this now because the vote was taken and that’s a shame that more people weren’t aware so that they could come although there was nothing on the agenda at that time provided for any of us that would have liked to make a comment.  She is a taxpayer and feels strong that she wants it on the record that she disagrees with what was done that evening. She understands why we had to hire a prosecutor, she understands why our prosecutor had to recuse himself and that’s very logical and we had to go outside of the city or outside of the county, ok that could be said too she understands that.  But, she does not think that it is fair that we hired someone that had association with one side or the other it should have been someone that had nothing to do with either party and the police chief did admit that he had connections there and also the one policeman, and she does not remember his name, but, he also admitted that he had something to do with that or at least to introduce this particular person that they had knowledge of and she knows the vote was taken and it was passed so there is nothing that can be done except she would like it noted, for the record, that she as a taxpayer resent $150.00 an hour going to someone that does have an association one way or the other.  She also, her second for the record comment is that she was embarrassed by the way this body, some people in this body, acted. No regard for any rules of order for a body of this type, no respect for the chair and she has just never attended a meeting that she felt so strongly so disappointed in her city, embarrassed for her city, embarrassed, quite frankly, for some of the people on Council.  Again, she would just like that duly noted and she realizes that there is nothing that can be done but it is important enough for me to make that comment and she thanks you. 
Mr. Sculac moved approval of Pay Ordinance number 2015-15 dated August 14th; Mr. Linn seconded.  

Mr. Sculac stated that if Council would like to wait until a regular meeting he has no issues.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Council previously approved the payment of bills through its summer recess.  Mr. Pulice indicated that the total of the pay ordinance is incorrect.  The clerk indicated that was her mistake as she added incorrectly.  

Mr. Linn withdrew his second and Mr. Sculac withdrew his motion. 

Adjournment
Ms. Duncan moved to adjourn; Ms. Garrity seconded. Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays.  Motion carried.  

The meeting adjourned at 8:57 p.m.

Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor




Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
